SPECIAL COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE - SEPTEMBER 15, 2008

DEVELOPMENT CHARGES BACKGROUND STUDY AND PROPOSED BY-LAW

Recommendation

The City Manager, the Deputy City Manager/Commissioner of Finance & Corporate Services, the Senior Management Team and the Director of Reserves & Investments recommends:

- 1) That the presentation be received;
- That the input from the public be received;
- That the 2008 Development Charges Background Study, subject to input from the public and appropriate by-laws incorporating the development charge rates in:

Attachment 1 - Non-Residential Use Development Charges

Attachment 2 - Special Service Area Development Charges

Attachment 3 - Phase-in Residential Development Charges

be forwarded to the Council meeting of September 22, 2008 for adoption;

- 4) That Council adopt the 10 year growth related capital forecast included in the Background Study subject to the maintenance of service levels and the availability of funding or subject to Council policies; and
- 5) That the proposed Development Charges be effective November 1, 2008.

Economic Impact

The capital cost of growth related "soft services" over the next 10 years is estimated at \$226.2M. There is a requirement for 10% municipal co-funding of \$17.2M over the same period.

Growth related engineering services "hard services" to service growth to ultimate build-out is estimated to be \$233.8M.

The operating cost of the growth related capital plan over the next year period is \$23.9M.

The 2008 Development Charges Background Study proposes calculating the development charge rates based on a gross population instead of net population forecast. This change in methodology impacts indoor recreation, parks development & facilities and Library capital costs and provides the City with an additional \$31.9M in development charges over the 10 years growth period.

Communications Plan

The notice requirement under the Development Charges Act (DCA) for the September 15, 2008 public meeting was advertised in the City page August 21, 2008. Notice was also posted on the City website under public meetings.

Subsequent to Council approval of the Development Charges Background Study and the Development Charges by-laws, appropriate notices will be advertised as prescribed by the Development Charges Act-1997.

Purpose

The purpose of this meeting is to provide the public with an opportunity to comment on the development charge background material that supports the development charge calculation and the proposed development charge rates.

Background - Analysis and Options

The public meeting is a requirement under the Development Charges Act (DCA) and it was advertised as required under the DCA on August 21, 2008. The Background Study was made available to the public on September 2, 2008 in advance of the public meeting.

The City of Vaughan Development Charges Background Study has been prepared to form the basis of the statutory public meeting in order to enact a new Development Charges By-law as per the Development charges Act-1997.

Development Charges Background Study

The purpose of the Development Charges Background Study is to provide Council, the development community and staff with an understanding of the capital infrastructure required to service growth. This serves as the basis for a 10 year capital plan for growth related services in the municipality. Total growth related costs, excluding Engineering over the 10 year period total \$226.2M. There is a corresponding 10% co-funding contribution of \$17.2M that will be required from taxation over this same period.

The legislation permits growth related engineering costs to be collected beyond the 10 year growth forecast. They can be collected over growth to ultimate build-out. Engineering costs which are allocated over growth to the year 2031 total \$233.8M.

The forecast is based on maintaining service levels in the future to the extent permitted under the legislation. The legislation also requires that the Background Study include the anticipated impact on municipal operating costs for the capital infrastructure identified within the ten year plan. The net operating cost impact for the City over the ten (10) year forecasted period is estimated to be an increase of \$23.9M as a result of the maintenance and operation of the additional infrastructure. It does not include life cycle costing, i.e. funding their replacement. This is in addition to the taxation impact of the 10% co-funding contribution referred to previously for a total of \$41.1M over the next 10 years.

Development Charge Rates in the Background Study

The Development Charges Background Study is consistent with the provision of the Development Charges Act 1997 and its related regulations. The calculation of the City of Vaughan's development charges has two components; a City Wide component and an Area Specific component. Attachment 1 details the City Wide residential and non-residential rates based on the Background Study and Attachment 2 details the special service area development charge rates based on the Background Study.

Development Charge Administration

The administration of development charges is documented and incorporated into the Development Charge By-laws. The intent is to continue with the current administration including the following exemptions.

1) Exemptions

The following exemptions are provided for in the draft By-law:

- a) local boards;
- b) the City of any local board thereof and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing including land leased from the Crown is right of Canada or Ontario located within the Parkway Belt Planning Area as defined in Regulation 744, paragraph 16 of the revised Regulation of Ontario 1990, provided the same is used for institutional use purposes of a not-for-profit nature;
- c) the Regional Municipality of York or any local board thereof;
- d) the two Regional District Schools Boards;
- e) a public hospital receiving and under the Public Hospitals Act;
- f) any area municipality within the Regional Municipality of York;
- g) temporary use permitted under a zoning by-law enacted under Section 39 of the Planning Act RSO 1990; and
- h) an accessory use and without restricting the generality of the foregoing including a tent or awning used on a temporary or seasonal basis.

Deferral of Development Charges

Council at its meeting of June 27, 2005 approved the City of Vaughan City Wide Development Charges Deferral Policy to provide a deferral of City Wide Development Charges to non-profit organizations that provide services that would otherwise be provided by the City of Vaughan, the Regional Municipality of York or the two Regional School Boards.

Development Industry Review and Input

Copies of the draft Development Charges Background Study had been provided to the development industry. The City consulted with the development industry; specifically, the Building Industry and Land Development Association ("BILD"). BILD appointed industry representatives from the BILD York Chapter. The consultative process has resulted in the BILD York Chapter, providing a letter of support (Attachment 4) for the proposed update of the City of Vaughan Development Charges Background Study and By-laws.

Development Charge Rates Proposed Phase-In

The process and methodology in the preparation of the Background Study has been consistent with previous development charge studies with one exception, the methodology of using a Gross population forecast rather than a Net population forecast for the per capita calculation.

The Development Charges Background Study now uses the Gross population forecast rather than the Net population forecast. This change only impacts the residential rate calculations for Indoor Recreation, Parks Development and Library Services. Using the gross methodology the municipality is able to collect additional development charges.

This change in methodology is being proposed in other municipalities and it has been appealed by the development industry. Recognizing that there is a change in methodology and that it has been appealed, staff believe that a transition period is appropriate.

Although the Background Study has been developed using the gross population forecast, staff recommend a phase-in of the transition.

The proposed phase-in reflects the following:

- 1) Recognizes the methodology has been appealed in another municipality and the appeal is outstanding;
- 2) Recognizes that it is not desirable to retro-actively provide refunds or collect additional funds on building permits already issued once the appeal is resolved;
- 3) Acknowledges the change will further increase Development Charge rates at a time when there are signs of a slowing down of the economy;

- 4) Provides an opportunity for the industry to adapt to the new rates; and
- Structured to avoid an appeal of Vaughan's Development Charge By-law.

The development industry is supportive of the proposed phase-in, the details of which are provided in the following paragraph.

The development charge for the period November 1, 2008 to October 31, 2009 will continue to be calculated and collected on the Net population basis. For the period November 1, 2009 to October 31, 2010, the development charge will be increased by 50% of the difference between the Net and Gross population calculated as at November 1, 2008. Beginning November 1, 2010 and thereafter the full development charge rate using the Gross population methodology will apply. All rates will be subject to normal indexing as prescribed in the development charge bylaws. Attachment 3 illustrates the proposed phase-in of rates to reflect the transition to the new methodology that has been negotiated.

The "gross versus net population" methodology for development charges is being challenged by the development industry in another municipality. The development charges bylaw shall be amended to comply with the first final Decision on the challenge, and the attached rate schedule will be amended as required to implement the Decision. There shall be no retroactive application of the Decision and no development charges paid shall be returned or refunded, and no additional payments shall be required from the date the By-laws as amended, comes into effect.

Relationship to Vaughan Vision 2020

This report is consistent with the priorities previously set by Council and the necessary resources have been allocated and approved.

Regional Implications

Not applicable.

Conclusion

Staff and the representatives of the development industry have worked closely to address questions and resolve issues and the development industry has provided a letter of support for the update of the City of Vaughan Development Charge By-law.

Subject to public input, staff recommend the approval of the Development Charge Background Study with the proposed phase-in of the residential Development Charge rates detailed in Attachment 3, which reflects the transition to the new methodology.

Attachments

Attachment 1 - Residential, Non-Residential City Wide Development Charge Rates

Attachment 2 - Proposed Special Service Area Development Charge Rates

Attachment 3 - Proposed Phase-in of Residential Development Charge Rates

Attachment 4 – Correspondence from the Development Industry

Report prepared by:

Clayton D. Harris, CA
Deputy City Manager/
Commissioner of Finance & Corporate Services

| Director of Reserves & Investments Ext. 8271 |
|---|
| Respectfully submitted, |
| Michael DeAngelis, City Manager |
| Clayton D. Harris, CA Deputy City Manager/ Commissioner of Finance & Corporate Services |
| Janice Atwood-Petkovski Commissioner of Legal & Administrative Services |
| Marlon Kallideen Commissioner of Community Services |
| Bill Robinson Commissioner of Engineering & Public Works |
| John Zipay Commissioner of Planning |
| |

Ferrucio Castellarin, CGA

Director of Reserves & Investments

Ferrucio Castellarin, CGA

ATTACHMENT 1

City of Vaughan City-Wide Development Charges

(Based on 2008 Deveopment Charges Background Study)

Residential Use Development Charges

| | Engineering <u>Services</u> | Building <u>Permit</u> | Total Per Unit Development <u>Charge</u> |
|--|--------------------------------|---------------------------|---|
| Residential Use Development Charges | \$4,260 | \$9,288 | \$13,548 |
| Single & Semi – Detached Dwellings | | | 1 |
| Multiple Unit Dwellings | \$3,607 | \$7,863 | \$11,470 |
| Apartment | \$2,530 | \$5,514 | \$8,044 |
| | | | |
| Note: Residential Rates prior to phase-in | | | |
| Non-Residential Use Development Charges | | · | Total Per Sq M GFA Development Charge |
| | | | |
| Non Residential per So Mtr of Gross Floor Area | | | \$19.65 |

Non Residential per Sq Mtr of Gross Floor Area \$19.65

(*) All rates subject to normal indexing

ATTACHMENT 2

City of Vaughan

<u>Summary of Special Service Area Development Charges</u>
(Based on 2008 Development Charges Background Study)

| Service | Capital Cost to <u>Recover</u> | Net Assessed Area (Ha) | Charge per Net Hectare |
|--|-----------------------------------|----------------------------|---------------------------|
| Rainbow Creek Drainage Works | \$1,294,460 | 158.71 | \$8,156 |
| Pressure District 5 West Woodbridge Watermain | \$2,763,642 | 407.19 | \$6,787 |
| Pressure District 6 West Major MacKenzie Drive | \$526,467 | 146.73 | \$3,588 |
| Pressure District 6 East Rutherford Watermain | \$433,160 | 65.70 | \$6,593 |
| Pressure Distrcit 7 Watermain West | \$3,064,034 | 195.87 | \$15,644 |
| Dufferin / Teston Sanitary Sewer - OPA 332 | \$216,337 | 18.69 | \$11,575 |
| Ansley Grove Sanitary Sub Trunk Extension | \$64,680 | 23.42 | \$2,762 |
| Zenway/Fogal Sanitary SubTrunk Extension | \$1,680,656 | 204.54 | \$8,217 |
| Highway 27 South Servicing Works | \$881,929 | 5.11 | \$172,589 |

Attachement 3

City of Vaughan City-Wide Development Charges Phase-in of Residential Use Rates (November 1, 2008 to October 31, 2009)

Residential Use Development Charges

| | Engineering <u>Services</u> | Building <u>Permit</u> | Total Per Unit Development <u>Charge</u> |
|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------|---|
| Single & Semi – Detached Dwellings | \$4,260 | \$8,024 | \$12,284 |
| Multiple Unit Dwellings | \$3,607 | \$6,793 | \$10,400 |
| Apartment | \$2,530 60 60 | \$4,764 | [*] \$7,294 |

<u>City of Vaughan City-Wide Development Charges</u> <u>Phase-in of Residential Use Rates</u> (November 1, 2009 to October 31, 2010)

Residential Use Development Charges

| | Engineering <u>Services</u> | Building <u>Permit</u> | Total Per Unit Development <u>Charge</u> |
|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------|---|
| Single & Semi – Detached Dwellings | \$4,260 | \$8,656 | \$12,916 |
| Multiple Unit Dwellings | \$3,607 | \$7,328 | \$10,935 |
| Apartment | \$2,530 | \$5,139 | \$7,669 |

City of Vaughan City-Wide Development Charges Phase-in of Residential Use Rates (November 1, 2010 to October 31, 2013)

Residential Use Development Charges

| | Engineering <u>Services</u> | Building <u>Permit</u> | Total Per Unit Development <u>Charge</u> |
|------------------------------------|--------------------------------|---------------------------|---|
| Single & Semi – Detached Dwellings | \$4,260 | \$9,288 | \$13,548 |
| Multiple Unit Dwellings | \$3,607 | \$7,863 | \$11,470 |
| Apartment | \$2,530 | \$5,514 | \$8,044 |



BUILDING & GREATER GTA
Building Industry and Land
Development Association

September 3, 2008

Mr. Clayton D. Harris
Deputy City Manager/
Commissioner of Finance & Corporate Services/
City Treasurer
City of Vaughan
2141 Major Mackenzie Drive
Vaughan, Ontario
L6A 1T1

RE: City of Vaughan, Proposed Development Charges - 2008 By-law Review

The Building Industry and Land Development Association understands that the City of Vaughan and industry representatives appointed by the BILD York Chapter, referred to as the Vaughan Developers Group, have been in discussions regarding draft proposed development charge rates as part of the City's ongoing review of its current development charges by-law.

At a meeting of August 22nd, members of the BILD York Chapter were provided with an update on these recent discussions, which have resulted in changes to the proposed rates and a suggested phase-in presented by the City of Vaughan understood to generally have the following provisions:

- The charge effective in November 2008 will be calculated on the NET population basis;
- The proposed charge of \$12,284/unit will apply from November 2008 to October 2009 which represents an increase of 16% over the current rate of \$10,548;
- From November 2009 to October 2010, the charge will increase by 50% of the difference between the NET and GROSS basis, increasing the charge by \$632/unit to \$12,916/unit;
- Beginning in November 2010 and thereafter, the full rate (using GROSS population basis) will apply, increasing an additional \$632/unit to \$13,548/unit;
- The non-residential charge is reduced from the proposed \$24.32 per sq.m to \$19.65 per sq.m.;
- The transitional phase-in shown will be revised to either the GROSS or NET population basis through wording in the by-law or through a by-law amendment as appropriate once the final first outcome of any OMB hearing on the matter is rendered;
- Should this decision be in favour of the appellants resulting in a development charge reduction, the City of Vaughan will not issue refunds for those development charges from the date the by-law, as amended, comes in to effect; nor will the City of Vaughan request additional payments should the decision be in favour of the municipality paid; and,
- The rates referred to above are subject to regular indexing.

20 Upjohn Rd, Suite 100 North York, ON M3B 2V9



If the above principle and proposed transitional phase-in is approved by Council, BILD can confirm that it will not appeal the new City of Vaughan development charges by-law to the Ontario Municipal Board. Please note however, that this decision does not preclude individual members companies from protesting the new by-law and/or submitting their own appeals.

In addition, as you are aware, BILD has filed an appeal to the Ontario Municipal Board of the recently approved Town of Clarington development charges by-law No.2008-14. Our objection to this by-law is that the charge imposed was calculated by the Town's consultant, Hemson Consulting Ltd., using a flawed methodology that does not comply with the requirements of the *Development Charges Act.* BILD understands that Hemson Consulting Ltd. has employed the same methodology to calculate the proposed City of Vaughan development charge.

Although BILD supports the City of Vaughan's proposed principle and transition phase-in as noted above, and has indicated that BILD will not appeal the new development charges by-law on this basis, please note that such support does in no way imply that BILD is in agreement with the methodology utilized by Hemson Consulting Ltd. to calculate the proposed City of Vaughan development charge.

We appreciate the City of Vaughan's stakeholder consultations to date, and look forward to continued discussion prior to adoption of the final development charges by-law.

Sincerely,

/per

Fraser Nelson

Chair, BILD York Chapter

cc. Paula Tenuta, BILD
Director, Municipal Government Relations